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Winter 2014 Newsletter
Upcoming Chapter Meetings

Second Wednesday of the month at 7:30 PM unless noted.  Ivy Creek Natl. Area Education Bldg.,1780 Earlysville Rd. just south of Woodlands Rd. intersection on north side of Charlottesville, VA.
Jan. 8 (Wed.) “Growing our Own”, Janet Davis of Hill House Nursery in Rappahannock County will speak about the development of her family’s native plant nursery, the challenges and joys of native plant gardening, and tips for growing your own native plants. 7:30 PM
Feb. 12 (Wed.) Well-known botanist and long-time Director of the Wintergreen Nature Foundation Doug Coleman speak on the topic, “From East to West: the Appalachians to the Rockies”. Doug’s expertise in the flora of Virginia is well known, but perhaps less well known is that he has also done detailed studies of the flora of the Rocky Mountains. He will weave together the surprising east-west connections between these two disparate areas of the United States. 7:30 PM 

Mar. 12 (Wed.)  Gary Fleming, the highly regarded author of an introductory chapter for The Flora of Virginia, “The Nature of the Virginia Flora”,  is Vegetation Ecologist with the Natural Heritage Division of the state Department of Conservation and Recreation.  His intimate flora knowledge will be shared with his presentation “The Ecological Regions and Natural Communities of Virginia” which is illustrated with many natural area photographs.  7:30 PM                                 
Walks
Feb. 2 (Sun.)  Ellen Powell from the VA Dept. of Forestry guides Learning the Native Trees of Virginia walk learning identification from bark, branching, seed, and other characteristics.  Ivy Creek Natural Area.  Meet in parking lot 2:00 pm.
	
	


Other Chapter Events
Mar. 29 (Sat.)  Potting at Fran Boninti’s.  Pot up divisions for our Apr. 27 plant sale.  See article on page 2 for additional information. 1:30 PM.  2505 Holkham Dr., in Ivy area.
Apr. 27 (Sun.)  Jefferson Chapter Annual Native Plant Sale.  Hundreds of exceptional native plants at inexpensive prices.  1:00 PM.  Ivy Creek Natl. Area, Barn.  Plants and volunteers needed! 
Jefferson Chapter Co-Sponsored Event

Feb. 20  (Thu.)   31st Annual PLA Seminar co-sponsored again this year by Jefferson Chapter VNPS.  Presenters: Doug Tallamy, Rick Darke, and Sandy McDougle.  8:30 AM – 4:30 PM.  At The Paramount Theater on C-ville’s downtown mall.  See article pg. 3.  Registration online only www.theparamount.net, early discount ends 1/17.
Feb 15 (Sat.)  11th  Annual Landowners Woods & Wildlife Conference.  All day conference with some flora related presentations.  All attendees hear Tick, White Nose Syndrome in Bats, and Feral Pig lectures. Sponsored by VA Cooperative Extension and Virginia Dept. of Forestry. Formerly held in alternative years in Charlottesville and Manassas, now held at Germanna Community College (Culpeper).  8:30 AM – 4:30 PM. Pre-registration required by Feb. 1.  $ 40/person, $70/couple, includes lunch. Details and online registration at www.forestupdate.frec.vt.edu click on Woods & Wildlife Conference, option to print form for mailing.  Jefferson Chapter will have display table.
Apr. 5 (Sat.)  Monticello’s Center for Historic Plants Open House.  See the many unique plants grown and sold by the CHP and learn from experts about how to grow heirloom veggies and mushrooms. 10 am – 4 pm.  Monticello’s Tufton Farm off of Milton Rd.  Free.  Jefferson Chapter will have a display table there.  
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Submissions of articles, events, and other information of interest to the chapter are welcome.  Please submit items by Mar. 15 for inclusion in the Spring Newsletter.  Submit to: Phil Stokes, 110 Apple Lane, Charlottesville, VA 22903 or by e-mail to philipfs@embarqmail.com
Plant Sale Preparations

We’re off to an excellent start preparing for our Annual Jefferson Chapter VNPS Native Plant Sale set for Apr. 26.  Back on Oct. 12 ten chapter members meet at Pat Willis’s to pot an unusually large assortment of sale species that came to a remarkable total of 800 potted items.  To offer the greater selection Plant Sale Chair Will Shaw had ordered plugs (about 2” dia. and 4 1/2 “ deep) that we potted of wild columbine, white turtlehead, mouse-eared coreopsis (C. auriculata), heuchera (both americana and villosa), moss phlox (P. subulata), Jacob’s ladder, wild stonecrop (Sedum ternatum).  Many of these should be in bloom near the date of our sale.  Bareroot favorites potted were Virginia bluebells, toadshade trillium, ebony spleenwort, and dwarf larkspur.  

We have high expectations for the potted plugs given that proper planting depth was more certain and root systems were more extensive. Volunteers were rewarded for the longer that usual morning of potting by partaking in Pat’s savory soups along with the treats many of us brought.  Many thanks to all who helped pot and Will’s having obtained the plants, pots, trays, soil, and labels.  

To spread word about the sale, we’ll be having Jefferson Chapter/VNPS information tables at three early spring events as we did last year.  As a sponsor of the PLA Annual Seminar on Feb. 20, we’ll have a chapter table with an abundance of plant sale info and sample plants in the prime entry area.  We’ll appear with a similar display table at the Woods & Wildlife Seminar in Culpeper on Feb. 15 and at the Tufton Farm Open House (Monticello’s Center for Historic Plants) on Apr. 5.  Also, Betty Truax has posted sale information on Facebook at “Jefferson Chapter Virginia Native Plant Society” generating considerable interest there.

At this stage we’re not much more than half way to attaining the number of needed plants for the sale. On Mar. 29 1:30 PM your help is needed to continue our potting at Fran Boninti’s where she has an incredible gardens of natives and a heated indoor potting area (see calendar on pg. 1 for time and directions).  To supplement divisions from Fran’s plants, you’re encouraged to bring for potting your divided or grown desirable species that are well enough established for sale at this spring’s sale.  Your extra pots are appreciated too. 

We wish members would also contribute to the sale plants they’ve prepared themselves. Please pot up those extra garden area natives that have spread or seeded in where not desired.  Also consider propagating from seed or otherwise that could supply our sale a year or two from now.  The plant sale is our only fund raiser and has enabled the chapter to generously fund many worthy causes.  

Chapter Sponsor of PLA Seminar

Mark your calendar for the morning and afternoon (8:30 – 4:30) of Feb. 20 (Thu.) when the Piedmont Landscape Association will present their 31st Annual Seminar that includes speakers who are leading figures influencing trends toward native landscaping.  For the 5th time the Jefferson Chapter will be a sponsor of this event at which we’ve provided support for speakers with ecological messages involving our native flora.  Both Doug Tallamy and Rick Darke who we’ve previously sponsored will be returning to this exceptional event being held in Charlottesville’s premier venue, the Paramount Theatre on the downtown mall.  Filing out the bill will be Sandra ‘Sandy’ McDougle of Sandy’s Plants which has a national reputation as a grower of quality perennials.

Doug Tallamy, University of Delaware professor in the Dept. of Entomology and Wildlife Ecology, should need no introduction to our membership.  I trust though that PLA will provide this time a proper intro before he enters the stage.  His Bringing Nature Home book released in 2007 is a must read for any landscaper or naturalist.  Based on his research and that of others he explains why landscaping with natives is essential for diversity of wildlife.  He’ll be presenting both a morning presentation “Let It Be an Oak” and an afternoon session “Why We Need More Natives in Our Landscapes.”

Rick Darke who unlike most gardening book writers draws his inspiration from observations from the natural world.  An author, photographer, consultant, and lecturer he utilizes elements of the native landscape often unappreciated and underutilized.  His next book written in collaboration with Doug Tallamy will be The Living Landscape: Designing for Beauty and Biodiversity in Home Gardens set for publication in 2014.

Local (Mechanicsville, VA) nursery grower Sandra McDougle whose business has become a highly regarded producer of perennials including the rare and unusual.  I’ve seen her native offerings being planted in a recently developed native woodland garden below the Canopy Walk at the Atlanta Botanical Garden.  She now produces nearly 2,000 varieties of perennials.

Jefferson Chapter members qualify for an $8 discount from the regular $ 60 Early Bird registration that runs through Jan. 17, thereafter Advance tickets are $ 65 through Feb. 7, and after Feb. 7 tickets are $ 75.  You can no longer register by mail.  Registration/tickets is now only available from the Paramount Theater website www.theparamount.net.  There are no service fees other than an optional ticket mailing fee of $ 2.50.  As a sponsor the chapter will have a display table in the entry area.  Last year we gained several new memberships, provided literature/advice, and promoted our plant sale.

Become a Master Naturalist


If you enjoy the outdoors and are interested in conserving our local natural heritage, consider becoming a Virginia Master Naturalist. The Rivanna Master Naturalists’ next training session will be held Tuesday evenings and some Saturdays from February 11th through May 20th.
Informational meeting Jan. 7 at 7:00 pm at the Ivy Creek Natural Area’s Education Center.  For more information visit www.vmn-rivanna.org.
Tree Steward Training Offered

 

Starting on Mar. 4 training offers 12 consecutive Tue. mornings of classes and field trips taught by experts on a wide variety of tree topics.  Meets at Dept. of Forestry (Fontaine Research Park).  Required training to become a Charlottesville Area Tree Steward, a volunteer to improve the rural and urban forest through education and work projects.  E-mail 2014catstrainingclass@gmail.com to register. $85 includes all materials.  Additional information:  www.charlottesvilleareatreestewards.org 

Bama Grant to Control ICNA Invasives
Most anyone who’s walked the trails at the Ivy Ck. Natural Area and other nearby wild places cannot help but notice the increasing presence of non-native invasive plants.  Their spread has accelerated at an alarming.  Most damaging at ICNA are autumn olive (Elaeagnus umbellate) and oriental bittersweet (Celastrus orbiculatus) which are now displacing or smothering entire stands of native flora in fields and edge areas.  

The Ivy Ck. Natural Area exemplifies a variety of native habitats better that most publically accessible properties within the urban ring and serves was a center for natural history education.  Recognizing the importance of preserving ICNA’s biodiversity for the community, the Ivy Creek Foundation (manages the 215 – acre preserve jointly owned by the city and county) has attempted in recent years with limited success to control the spread of invasive alien plant species.  

Over half of the bimonthly public workdays have focused on the spread of primarily ailanthus, autumn olive, and oriental bittersweet.  A number

of other groups volunteered for separately arranged days.  Despite these volunteer efforts invasives continue to spread into new areas.
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It was evident that herbiciding was need to supplement volunteer work.  The ICF’s Building and Grounds Committee met with county officials to determine compliance requirements for such an application.  ICF then applied for a grant from Bama Works to fund the hiring of a qualified commercial contractor to herbicide the heavily infested field and edge areas.  Fortunately ICF was generously awarded a $ 7,500 grant of which $ 5,000 is to cover herbicide treatments over a two year period, the remaining $ 2,500 is for an invasives educational component.
Early in 2013 county crews and our volunteers brush hogged, chain sawed, and hand cut invasive autumn olive and bittersweet in the fields and surrounding edge areas.  The cut back invasives were more vulnerable to the contracted Sept. herbicide application.  Garlon 3A (foliar) and Garlon 4 (basal bark) were applied to field and edge areas of the large field by the parking lot and also for the field and edge of native tall grass field north of the Education Building.  This selective allowed the grasses to survive.  Application appeared to have been effective.  Funds remain to retreat these area in 2014 and initiate treatment for the two interior fields.  While a promising beginning, considerably more work remains to be done to reduce the invasive threat.     ~Phil Stokes
